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14 April 2021 
 
The Hon Josh Frydenberg MP 
Treasurer 
Parliament House 
CANBERRA  ACT  2600  
 
Via email: tsrdlos@treasury.gov.au 

CC: committeescrutiny@treasury.gov.au 

 
 

Dear Treasurer, 

 

ASIC Corporations (Amendment) Instrument 2020/1065 [F2020L01572] 

ASIC Corporations (Amendment) Instrument 2020/1064 [F2020L01571] 

Thank you for your response of 30 March 2021 to the Senate Standing Committee for the Scrutiny 
of Delegated Legislation in relation to the above instruments. The committee considered your 
response at its private meeting on 13 April 2021 and has resolved to seek your further advice about 
the issues outlined below.  

 

Matters more appropriate for parliamentary enactment 
Parliamentary oversight 

In relation to this matter, you advised that the Australian Securities and Investments Commission 
(ASIC) will review time-sharing schemes in 2022 and undertook to consider "as part this review, 
whether it is necessary and appropriate for the details of time-sharing arrangements to be included 
in the primary legislation". You also advised that the amendments made by the instruments will 
effectively sunset in six years and a shorter duration would create commercial uncertainty, require 
another round of extensive lengthy consultations, and would be inefficient and resource intensive.  

The committee notes that these instruments provide for significant measures in the context of their 
regulatory environment. It is the committee's view that the advice you have provided, including that 
ASIC will be undertaking a review of time-sharing schemes in 2022, in fact indicates that these 
significant instruments are more appropriate for a shorter duration. 

While noting this further information, the committee continues to have significant systemic scrutiny 
concerns relating to instruments which modify the operation of primary legislation. The committee 
welcomes your invitation to meet with your office, the Treasury, and ASIC to discuss these concerns. 
As this systemic issue is of deep, ongoing concern to the committee, as set out in separate 
correspondence from myself and the Deputy Chair, the committee considers this meeting should 
be held prior to the next parliamentary sitting week.   



 

Availability of independent merits review 

In relation to this matter, you advised that the responsible entity of a time-sharing scheme is 
required to hold an Australian Financial Services License, which requires holders to have a complying 
dispute resolution system and compensation arrangements. You advised that a result, responsible 
entities of time-sharing schemes are required to be members of the Australian Financial Complaints 
Authority (AFCA), and that time-share members may lodge complaints for review of decisions made 
by responsible entities with AFCA.  

The committee thanks you for this advice and requests that the explanatory statements to the 
instruments be amended to include this further information in relation to review of hardship 
withdrawal decisions made by responsible entities of a registered time-sharing scheme.  

The committee's expectation is to receive a response in time for it to consider and report on the 
instruments while they are still subject to disallowance. Noting that the 15th sitting day after both 
instruments were tabled in the Senate is 11 May 2021, the committee has resolved to give notices 
of motion to disallow the instruments on that day as a precautionary measure to allow additional 
time for the committee to consider the outstanding matter in relation to the availability of 
independent merits review.  

Noting this, and to facilitate the committee's consideration of this matter, the committee would 
appreciate your response by 28 April 2021. 

Finally, please note that, in the interests of transparency this correspondence and your response 
will be published on the committee's website. 

If you have any questions or concerns, please contact the committee's secretariat on 
(02) 6277 3066, or by email to sdlc.sen@aph.gov.au. 

Thank you for your assistance with this matter. 

Yours sincerely, 

Senator the Hon Concetta Fierravanti-Wells 
Chair 
Senate Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Delegated Legislation 
 










